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News of the United Church of God - Canada

  Richard Pinelli, responsible for Leadership development for UCGia, was able 
to attend the bi-annual Canada-wide Elders conference November 22-23, 2008. 
On the Sabbath in Toronto, he delivered a positive message on the Missing 
Dimension of God’s Love. It showed the Tough Love side that is revealed in the 
book of Revelation in God’s discipline of mankind for disobedience.  
  Below, the Toronto church choir presented enjoyable special music. 
Lillie Robinson conducts with Kevin Ford at the piano.

  The bi-annual Canadian Elders conference had 
lecture presentations on the Saturday evening 
through Sunday afternoon. Above, Anthony Wasil-
koff, Director of Operations for Canada, introduced 
the Saturday evening session. 
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  The •ve-member UCG-Canada Media 
Team held its •nal meeting of the year 
on November 18th at the National of•ce 
in Toronto. Members Dennis Horlick, 
Graemme Marshall, Edwin van Pelt, 
Anthony Wasilkoff and David Palmer 
discussed a variety of media issues related 
to the outreach of the United Church of 
God in Canada. Much of the meeting 
concentrated on our television program 
Beyond Today. 
 The team welcomed TV producer and sales 
manager Tore Stautland of S-VOX, the ad 
agency representing the Vision TV network 
and Christian Channel. Mr. Stautland 
provided a Power Point presentation on 
the various methods we can apply to help 
increase the number of responses we receive 
each week from Beyond Today, which is 
now seen in prime TV viewing time across 
the country Sunday evening on Vision. (10 
PM ET, 7 PM PT). The program also airs 
at 10:30 AM (ET) Sunday morning on the 
Christian Channel. As well, the program 
can be seen through the internet on our 
Canadian website www.ucg.ca or at www.
beyondtodaytv.ca.
  Since the door opened for UCG Canada to 

move to the new viewing time, the number 
of responses to Beyond Today has increased 
dramatically. When the program aired at 2 
AM ET Sunday nights, we averaged 34 
requests per week, but after moving to the 
new time of 10 PM ET Sunday evening 
in early September 2008, the number of 
responses increased to an average of just 
under 100. 
  Some of the more popular Beyond Today 
programs include “Armageddon in Your 
Lifetime,” “Revelation’s Great False 
Hope,” “Halloween: Trick or Treat,” and 
“A Passion for the Real Christ.” All of 
these programs drew over 100 responses 
with requests for our literature. So far the 
Beyond Today TV program has resulted in 
over 3,400 new people being added to our 
database to receive our literature, including 
booklets and The Good News magazine. 
  While outreach from the television program 
topped the meeting agenda, the media 
team also discussed other items, including 
our internet “keyword” campaigns, using 
search engines such as Google, MSN and 
Yahoo. For example, in October we ran 
a campaign that asked the question “Is 
Canada in the Bible?” promoting the 
booklet “The United States and Britain in 

Bible Prophecy”. 
  This year we also reached a milestone 
with one of our publications. “The Middle 
East in Bible Prophecy” has reached over 
10,000 requests since the booklet came out 
in 2003. Over 5% of the total number of 
requests came from the TV program.
  Since November 2007, we also ran 
two print campaigns in Readers Digest 
magazine, adding over 5,500 new names to 
the list of those receiving UCG literature. 
  In a time of •nancial turmoil we have 
been very blessed in our media outreach, 
and we pray that God will continue to put 
His blessing on the efforts of the Canadian 
work, as we reach out coast to coast, 
preaching the gospel of the soon coming 
Kingdom of God.
                                                         
                                       
                                                         
          David Palmer      Vancouver

‘BEYOND TODAY’ TV – PRIME FOCUS AT MEDIA MEETING

  David Palmer, chair of the media committee, explains a marketing principle to the media team. At his left is pictured 
Dennis Horlick of the Toronto of•ce along with Director of Operations, Anthony Wasilkoff.
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Media team members watch a power point presentation and discussion from Tore Stautland on 
television marketing principles in Canada. 

  The media team had an informative morning with TV producer and sales manager, Tore Stautland of S-VOX, the ad 
agency representing the Vision TV network and Christian Channel. He is pictured at the right along with David Palmer and 
Dennis Horlick, and Edwin van Pelt in the background. 
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  Some members of the National Council for the United Church of God-Canada are pictured here.
Some of the wives who attended the meetings are pictured in the background. 

 There was a !urry of post-feast meetings in Toronto. The Media Team, consisting 
of David Palmer (coordinator), Graemme Marshall, Dennis Horlick, Anthony 
Wasilkoff and Edwin van Pelt, met all day on November 18 at the National Of•ce.

  The day was spent discussing past and potential media efforts.
  
 In the afternoon, Tore Stautland of S-VOX media sales and our contact for 
the Christian and Vision television networks, attended the meeting and gave 
feedback and ideas for improving our response to the Beyond Today program.  

                          Page six presents a full report.                                                     

NOVEMBER MEETINGS IN TORONTO
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WEDNESDAY, November 18th.

    On Wednesday the Ministerial Services 
Team (Robert Berendt (coordinator), 
Graemme Marshall, David Palmer, Rainer 
Salomaa and Anthony Wasilkoff) met at 
the National Of•ce. Manpower and church 
related issues were discussed. Of special 
concern is the need to train additional 
leadership and ministers. Dennis Horlick 
was present to give the team input on what 
a newly hired minister needs to know.  
 
WEDNESDAY evening.

On Wednesday evening the National 
Council began its last round of meetings 
for the year. That evening the council heard 
a report regarding the feast sites in Canada. 
Following that, the Director of Operations 
gave an update on what is happening in 
the National Of•ce. Members of the of•ce 
staff had recently attended a Law Seminar, 
and Council was given a synopsis of the 
issues affecting the church. A Power Point 
on •nances was prepared and presented by 
Edwin van Pelt. The Media Team proposed 
that the Director of Operations record a 
“state of the work” sermon once a year to 
be sent to all the congregations.
  
THURSDAY, 19th.

 The following morning, a Ministerial 
Services report was given. This was followed 
by a Power Point presentation from the 
Of•ce Relocation Task Force. The current 
National Of•ce lease expires in October 
2009.  The Task Force was to present various 
options for alternate of•ce space.  As it 
stands now, the church will most likely be 
offered a two-year extension at the current 
site.  Robert Berendt gave a short Council 
of Elders update. The Operations Plan for 
2009-2010 was presented by the National 
Of•ce staff. After some discussion, it was 
approved and now awaits •nal rati•cation 
by the National Conference next March. 
 
THURSDAY afternoon.

 That afternoon, the National Of•ce 
presented a proposed budget. This is based 
on a 5% increase over the actual amount 
received in each calendar month of the 
previous •scal year. After some discussion 
and •ne-tuning, the budget was accepted, 

and will be presented to the National 
Conference in March.  Council committees 
met to do their work the rest of the afternoon.
   
FRIDAY, November 21. 

  On Friday, November 21 the Council heard 
committee reports. Future meetings and 
issues affecting •nances were discussed, 
along with the on-going crafting of various 
job descriptions. Each year, the council 
must approve the National Conference 
March agenda. This was accomplished.  
The next National Conference will be by 
teleconference on March 8, 2009. 
 
BUDGET SCENARIOS.

  To be pro-active, Kevin Ford was asked 
to prepare a “crisis budget”  based upon 
a drop in income by 20%. This was 
discussed and •ne-tuned, leaving it as an 
option if circumstances forced us to revert 
to dealing with reduced income. Mr. Ford 
then presented an “apocalypse budget” 
which was based on a 75% decrease in 
income. This again was discussed and 
•led as a part of a contingency plan, with 
the hope that we would never come to 
this, because for all practical purposes, we 
would be in a major economic depression. 
There was then a short executive session 
that dealt with human resource matters.

BRAINSTORM CONCLUSION .

   The meetings concluded with brainstorming 
about the global •nancial crisis and how it 
might affect the church. We were reminded 
that eventually the time will come when the 
modern day nations of Israel will collapse. 
At that time, there will not be an economic 
recovery until Christ returns. Another 
council member mentioned that even the 
economists don’t have a handle on what 
is happening today. It is important that we 
have spiritual reinforcement. We will have 
to support one another. It was mentioned 
that we can end up with in!ationary 
depression or de!ationary depression. 
  The bottom line is that the church still has 
more work to do. We were reminded that 
during times of crisis, people turn to God, as 
happened for a short while following 9-11. If 
this crisis continues to worsen, more people 

will be looking for answers. Some will be 
looking for churches. We could be affected 
by more growth, yet with fewer funds to 
deal with the growth. Future adjustments 
might call for a crisis budget, more 
webcasting of services in local areas, less 
driving, more in-home services, localized 
feast sites and other cost-saving measures.
 
  It was agreed that we need to follow 
Christ’s example of being positive. Jesus 
Christ preached the Olivet Prophecy to 
His disciples. He preached the Sermon 
on the Mount to a much larger group, 
emphasizing not to worry, that God 
knows our needs. We need to forge ahead. 
We need to trust God. Our attitudes are 
important. We are to pray for our “daily 
bread.” When all these things begin to 
happen, we are to “look up” – not down. 
The Council wound down into the Sabbath 
with a meal at the Wasilkoff residence. 
  
SABBATH of November 22nd.

  Sabbath services were held at the usual 
time and location in Toronto with a higher 
than usual attendance of 154 due to visiting 
elders from across Canada, and one from 
the US. Robert Berendt and Richard Pinelli 
gave split sermons. Mr. Berendt’s sermon 
had the intriguing title of “Standing 
Together Alone.” Mr. Pinelli spoke about 
the end-time prophecies and how they •t 
in with God’s love, entitled “The Missing 
Dimension in God’s Love.” Toronto brethren 
appreciated meeting and fellowshipping 
with elders from across Canada. 

SATURDAY evening meeting. 

  That evening the Canadian Ministerial 
Conference began. We were blessed 
to have a guest speaker from the Home 
Of•ce, Richard Pinelli, for the conference. 
Anthony Wasilkoff began the meeting with 
opening comments. Then there was a Power 
Point presentation entitled, “Teaching as 
You’ve Been Taught” by Richard Pinelli.  
Mr. Pinelli pointed out UCG documents 
that show our teachings.  He also explained 
the method for presenting alternative ideas 
stressing that it is unacceptable to preach 
anything in a UCG congregation other 
than approved doctrines and teachings. 
Most elders remained after the formal 
presentations to watch the Media 

NOVEMBER MEETINGS IN TORONTO
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Power Point  that had been presented to the 
council.
 
SUNDAY, November 23rd. 

  On Sunday, Richard Pinelli spoke on 
“The Right Environment for Growth.” 
He addressed three aspects of growth in 
the church: addition of new members, 
individual growth and the ability and 
willingness of each member to participate in 
the work of the church. Anthony Wasilkoff 
addressed “Honing Your Listening Skills.” 
This was followed by “Intervention/
Mediation” by Richard Pinelli. 
 
 After lunch, Graemme Marshall’s 

presentation was on “Using Church 
Literature as a Resource.” Robert 
Berendt addressed “Church Youth 
Retention” and Rainer Salomaa discussed 
“Elder-Pastor Communication.” 
  A lot of ground was covered in the short 
time available. Each attendee was given an 
exit survey. Many commented on the value 
of just fellowshipping and exchanging ideas.
  
HEALTH CONCERNS.    

On a personal note, three elders and their 
wives were unable to attend this conference 
(Lorne & June Davies, Laurie & Sarah 
Nyhus and David & Blanche Smith).  Larry 
and Maureen DeLong became grandparents 

during the conference when their •rst 
grandchild was born in Lethbridge. June 
Steeves was able to attend even though 
she is awaiting a double lung transplant.  
  
  On another health note, Dr. Ian Simons 
was in attendance, having •nished his 
chemotherapy.  He was looking and 
feeling much better. His wife, Mariana 
was unable to attend the meetings, 
having gone to South Africa for a funeral. 

  
 Rainer Salomaa & Linda Wasilkoff

  Richard Pinelli, responsible for Leadership Development and visiting from Cincinatti, makes a presenta-
tion on the Sunday morning. The sessions revolved around ‘Teaching As We Have Been Taught’ 

and having doctrinal integrity. 

CANADIAN MINISTERIAL CONFERENCE  
Key Statements From the Lectures
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TEACHING AS YOU HAVE BEEN TAUGHT 
“Every United Church of God congregation has the right to have SOUND DOCTRINE in their church.”

  Some key points from the leadership lecture presented by Mr. Richard Pinelli, Cincinatti. 

  Never assume that the United Church of God has not addressed some ‘new’ thing. We have a Biblical injunction to be faithful to what 
we have been taught: 

 “And the things that you have heard from me among many witnesses, commit these to faithful men who will  be able to teach 
others also” (2 Timothy 2:2).  

  “Holding fast the faithful word as he has been taught, that he may be able, by sound doctrine, both to exhort and convict those 
who contradict” (Titus 1:9).

  Some will have ‘itching ears’ for something new, they will become bored with God’s truth. 

 “For the time will come when they will not endure sound doctrine, but according to their own desires, because they have itching 
ears, they will heap up to themselves teachers; and they will turn their ears away from the truth , and be turned aside to fables” 
2 Timothy 4:3-4). 

 “He who walks in integrity walks securely, but he who perverts his ways will be found out” (Proverbs 10:9 RSV). 
                                                                              
 “In matters of style, swim with the current: in matters of principle, stand like a rock.”

Quote from Thomas Jefferson (April 13, 1743 – July 4, 1826), the third President of the United States (1801–1809), 
the principal author of the Declaration of Independence (1776). 

DEGREES OF AUTHORITY FOR PREACHING AND TEACHING

The safe areas for preaching and teaching lie with the direct statements and implications of God’s Word.

DIRECT STATEMENTS OF 
SCRIPTURE 

“Sanctify them by Your truth. Your word is Truth” (John 17:17). 

“All Scripture is given by inspiration of God, and is pro•table for reproof, for correction, 
for instruction in righteousness” (2 Timothy 3:16). 

DIRECT IMPLICATIONS OF 
SCRIPTURE 

(as God’s Holydays)

PROBABLE INFERENCE
But conclusions require more study

POSSIBLE CONCLUSIONS
inferred from Genesis 
through Revelation 

OUTRIGHT 

SPECULATION
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LISTENING TIPS  
from the lecture Honing Our Listening Skills 

What Good Listeners Do

   * They probe for clari•cation
   
   * They listen for a story, and for unvoiced emotions
   
   * They empathize
   
   * They summarize well
   
   * They get rid of distractions while listening
   
   * They keep the client talking by asking for more details that help them understand
   
   * They look (not stare) at the client as the client speaks
   
   * They encourage by nodding their head or giving a slight smile
   
   * They ask how they might be of help
   
   * They are aware of and control their body movement

What Good Listeners Don’t Do

   * Interrupt

   * Respond too soon
 
   * Editorialize in midstream
 
   * Jump to conclusions

   * Judge the speaker 

   * Try to solve the problem too quickly 

   * Take calls or interruptions in the course of the meeting

Photo.com images 
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  At left Dave and Sarah Hofer as they were in 1983. To the right is a more recent photograph of them at their 
at their 49th. wedding anniversary, September 13, 2008. 

UNC: Where were you born and where 
did you meet your wife?
DH: I was born in 1936 in rural Manitoba, 
the eighth in a family of ten. My family 
lived on a communal farm with a population 
of about 100. This group, known as the 
“Hutterites”, claim to follow the New 
Testament Church of Acts 2, in pooling 
their resources. Their Protestant theology 
is similar to the Amish and Mennonites. 
  Growing up included regular English 
school on the colony, plus German and Bible 
classes on a daily basis. Early involvement 
with chores on the farm left little spare 
time. At age 23 I was sent to help build a 
new colony in Minnesota, US. There I met 
Sarah Tschetter and we later married. 
SH: I was born in rural South Dakota, also 
on a Hutterite colony, second in a family 

of eleven. In 1958 our family was chosen 
by lot, to relocate to a site in northern 
Minnesota. In 1959 I •rst met Dave when 
he arrived from Canada to help build our 
colony.  
UNC: Hofer is an interesting name. 
What is its origin?
DH: The name is Austrian/German in 
origin and is still common in Austria today. 
Meaning: “one who came from, or lived 
on, a “HOF” (farm).  The Tschetter origin 
is from the Czech Republic but we don’t 
know the meaning. 
UNC: How many children do you have 
and how do they view the Church? 
  We were blessed with •ve children, four 
boys and one girl. Four are married and 
have given us six grandchildren to enjoy. 
We did have seven grandchildren, but 

Jordi died at four years of age in a traf•c 
accident in Toronto July 28, 2000. Some 
attend Sabbath-keeping groups, some 
the Worldwide Church of God, and some 
don’t attend anywhere. We do believe that 
they are respectful of our af•liation with 
United. 
UNC: Were you ever a scattered member 
without any Church fellowship? 
  Our •rst contact was while living on a 
Hutterite colony when I was introduced to 
the Plain Truth magazine. I later subscribed 
to the Bible Correspondence Course and 
other material. A lot of nagging questions 
were answered. For example, “What is the 
fate of those who are ignorant of Christ’s 
sacri•ce?”    After a few years of studying, 
we were informed of a Bible study in 
Winnipeg, conducted by Dean Wilson in 

  The apostle Paul gave encouragement that our Christian experiences can be helpful to others: 
“Who gives us comfort in all our troubles, so that we may be able to give comfort to others 
who are in trouble, through the comfort with which we ourselves are comforted by God”

( 2 Corinthians 1:4, Bible in Basic English).
Here are some experiences of long-time Manitoba members, Dave and Sarah Hofer.   

ENDURING TO THE END – Keeping ‘Fruitful’ in Golden Years  (Psalm 92:14).
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1964. He baptized me (Dave) that same 
weekend and Sarah one year later. 
  We were scattered as a !edgling !ock. 
The Church in Winnipeg did not begin until 
1965, and for over a year we had nowhere 
to attend. Then it happened again in 1995 
when we stopped attending the Worldwide 
Church of God. We took some time to 
decide where to attend. In 1996 the United 
Church of God began conducting services 
in Winnipeg and we have been there ever 
since.  
UNC: You were allowed to receive 
material from the Church at the 
colony?
While living in a Hutterite colony we were 
exposed to different religious material, 
including some from the Church of God. 
The freedom to study and subscribe was 
not taken away until some of us voiced 
our concerns over the Sabbath issue. That 
led to our mail being tampered with and 
we then opened a private mail box in a 
nearby town. Radio and television sets 
were prohibited but one can •nd ways 
and means to listen to programs like The 
World Tomorrow. Over a two year period, 
a number of lengthy meetings took place, 
where the main topic was the Sabbath 
versus Sunday controversy. We were given 
an ultimatum to ‘cancel all subscriptions to 
Church of God publications and embrace 
Hutterite theology or be excommunicated. 
They did what they thought they had to. 
  Realizing that eventually we would be 
harassed and forced to leave without any 
assets, we challenged their right to evict 
fellow Christians (albeit different ones) by 
appealing to Canada’s legal system. The 
Manitoba Court of Queen’s Bench was in 
session for three weeks, and six months 
later gave the order for us to vacate.  That 
was November, 1966. 
  We did leave without any assets and 
requested the Manitoba Court of Appeals 
to reverse the decision. We lost and then 
appealed to the Supreme Court of Canada, 
which handed down their decision denying 
our request. Subsequent attempts to correct 
what we still consider an injustice, were 
through Legal Aid, Humans Rights and the 
Manitoba Legislature. None succeeded.   
However, looking back over the years, 
God did provide for us all as He promised.    
UNC: What did it mean to go to the 
Feast of Tabernacles back in those 
pioneering days? 
   Prior to becoming a member of the Church 

of God our travel opportunities were truly 
limited. We found it to be a wonderful and 
exciting experience to travel to different 
sites in Canada, US and parts of Europe. 
Not just the journey, but the knowledge 
learned and meeting many from different 
countries. In spite of being absent from 
school for two weeks, our children caught 
up quickly in their studies. 
UNC: Did you have to give up anything 
to be closer to the Church? 
  Choosing to be part of the Church of 
God in the 1960’s meant being evicted 
from our home, land and assets. As well, 
being excommunicated from the group we 
grew up with, meant being ostracized from 
friends and relatives. In most cases that 
still exists today, over forty years later. 
UNC: How have you and your wife 
contributed to God’s Church?
  In addition to •nancial contributions, 
Sarah and I have been involved with youth 
and seniors’ groups, visiting programs, 
magazine distribution with public lectures, 
besides the weekly and annual Sabbath 
services. I was ordained a deacon in 1971, 
Sarah a deaconess in 1994.
UNC: Before the doctrinal ‘apostasy’ 
of  ’95, were you aware of the emerging 
trends? 
  Yes. Some of the material introduced 
to the deacons and elders at their regular 
meetings was disturbing. Personal conduct 
by some was embarrassing. Our ‘line 
in the sand’ was the weekly and annual 
Sabbaths. 
UNC: How did you keep your faith 
through the transition into the United 
Church of God? 
  By serious Bible study, prayer and fasting. 
We also received literature from the Church 
of God International and subscribed to 
the Transition magazine, to be aware of 
unfolding events. As well we had contact 
with some ministers and friends, and this 
was a great help. 
UNC: What do you see as the strengths 
of the United Church of God?
    Leadership consisting of a Council of 
Elders as opposed to one man. Transparent, 
servant leadership contrasted with a more 
dictatorial type governing. 
UNC: What is your occupation and 
how have you been blessed through 
the years? 
DH: I was involved in grain and livestock 
farming for ten years and as an electrician 

for forty years. The 1960’s were extremely 
dif•cult. Being evicted from our home and 
farm without any assets, plus burdened 
with legal fees was at times overwhelming. 
But assistance from the Churches of 
God in Canada was a tremendous help. 
Educational upgrading and serving an 
electrical apprenticeship all took time. 
However, we always had food, clothing 
and shelter. I feel blessed to be involved 
with a trade which I have enjoyed over the 
years. Getting time off for the Sabbath and 
Festival observance was not a problem with 
my two employers. For that I am grateful. 
SH: I enjoyed being able to be at home with 
my •ve children while they were growing 
up. Later I was employed by Health Care 
Services, looking after senior citizens. 
Learning to drive a motor vehicle at age 38 
was a blessing. Where I grew up, women 
do not drive!
UNC: What has marriage and family 
meant for you in the light of modern 
culture? 
Marriage and family has meant 
companionship. After forty years we still 
enjoy each other’s company, plus the 
company of our children and grandchildren. 
Not to forget our daughters-in-law and 
son-in-law. Also, home is a refuge from 
a culture that increasingly distances itself 
from God’s standards. 
UNC: What advice might you have for 
being faithful to the end? 
   Keeping the goal of the Kingdom of 
God uppermost in our minds by regular 
Bible study and prayer. As well, Sabbath 
service attendance and fellowshipping is 
extremely important. In addition, James 
1:27 informs us to visit the orphans and 
widows in their af!iction and to keep 
ourselves uncontaminated by the world.  
                                                                    
          

            Dave and Sarah Hofer

            
             Winnipeg, Manitoba.
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  Why is it that if an individual who believes 
in the teaching of the Bible and speaks out 
about the tenets of his or her faith, they 
are likely to be castigated as a “bigot” or a 
“Bible-thumper?”
 Our society cries out about shootings, 
home invasions, pornography, gang crimes, 
corruption at high levels of government or 
business -- and yet is not willing to listen 
when we remind them that this land called 
Canada has literally turned its back on 
God. 
   Have Canadians forgotten that this country 
was founded on basic biblical principles? 
In our mad dash for freedom from any sort 
of moral restraint the tide of promiscuity 
and “anything goes” is sweeping this great 
land into chaos. 
   Following the tragic high school shootings 
at Columbine High School in Colorado, and 
a copycat incident in Medicine Hat, Alberta 
someone wrote an imaginary prayer: 

“Dear God, why didn’t you save the little 
girl killed in her classroom? Sincerely, 
Concerned Student” 

The reply: 
“Dear Concerned Student. “The truth 
is, I am not allowed in your schools. 
God.”

 Well known radio commentator Paul 
Harvey once made the statement:

 “I don’t agree with Darwin, but I didn’t 
go out and hire a lawyer when my high 
school teacher taught his theory of 
evolution”

 The Bible tells us to “pray without 
ceasing” (1Thessalonians 5:17). Now a 
handful of people and their lawyers are 
telling us to cease praying! Our country 
has become secularized to the point where 
political correctness has replaced the Ten 
Commandments. 
   So why do we preach the gospel? Because 
even though society doesn’t recognize it as 
God’s truth, it is a message all Canadians 
need. And while very few will accept 
biblical truth in this day and age, our 
mission is to preach that truth regardless of 
how many individuals will respond. 
 The United Church of God-Canada accepts 
the responsibility given almost 2000 years 
ago (Mathew 28:19-20), and re-emphasized 
by the apostle Paul: 
 “I planted, Apollos watered, but God gave 
the increase. So then neither he who plants 
is anything, nor he who waters, but God 
who gives the increase. Now he who plants 
and he who waters are one, and each one 
will receive his own reward according to 

his own labor” (1 Corinthians 3:6-8 NKJ). 

  Preaching the gospel to a society that 
doesn’t want to hear it is not an easy task, 
but it is our collective responsibility: 

“For we are God’s fellow workers; you 
are God’s •eld, you are God’s building”  
(1 Corinthians 3:9 NKJ).

   And so with the prayers and support of 
those who desire to see God’s kingdom on 
this earth, and with God’s blessing upon 
UCG-Canada, we will continue to reach 
out through the doors God opens: whether 
television, magazines, internet campaigns, 
or personal evangelism. 
  As stated in our UCG seal and motto, we 
continue to ‘preach the gospel and prepare 
a people.’ 

  
                                                              
        David Palmer     Vancouver

Is there a Province in Canada 
where there is no crime?

Below are Statistics Canada charts 
published July, 2008. 

WHY PREACH THE GOSPEL? 
(When Most People Don’t Want to Hear it.)

GREAT QUOTE
“A people that values its privileges above its principles soon lose both” 

                                                                                                                                                     Dwight Eisenhower 1890-1969
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  “The best feast ever,” is the common 
response for the successful observance of 
the Feast of Tabernacles, 2008. It was the 
time when God’s people celebrated God’s 
promise of Christ’s return to rule this earth 
with His saints for a thousand years, and the 
Last Great Day. It is a time when everyone 
who has never learned about Jesus and 
God’s way of life will be offered salvation.
  Jesus’ mandate to His disciples and 
His people is to preach the gospel to the 
entire world (Matthew 28:19-20). And 
God’s people, by example, are actually 
preaching the gospel every year by keeping 
and observing the Feast of Tabernacles. 
Everyone has different experiences of how 
they helped preach the gospel during the 
feast. But here are some of them. 
BEFORE THE FEAST
  Friends and relatives learn about the 
coming Kingdom of God every year as 
brethren inform them of attending and 
observing the Feast of Tabernacles for 
eight days. Other relatives and friends 
learn about them as they get in contact with 
church members during the Feast seasons 
– explaining its meaning and its purpose.  
  In school, children have their part in 
preaching the gospel as most of them 
submitted an excuse letter signed by their 
pastor, stating that they will be absent to 
keep the fall festivals: Feast of Trumpets, 
Atonement and Feast of Tabernacles. 
School principals, some teachers and some 
students became aware of those children 
who keep it as God commanded. 
  At work, brethren inform their supervisors, 
bosses and friends about taking off time to 
keep God’s festivals – which also serves 
as an opportunity to share the purpose and 

meaning of the Feast. In some instances 
employers even wonder how brethren could 
take leave of absence from work to keep 
the feast under the threat of termination. 
This determined decision shows employers 
and co-workers how sincere brethren are in 
obeying God’s command. 
  Here is a short list of people who hear about 
the gospel from the people of God who keep 
the feast: the mechanic who serviced the car; 
auto rental people; insurance providers and 
health insurance agents; hotel personnel or 
private home owners that people rent from; 
even the border police heard it as people 
drove across the border to keep the Feast 
of Tabernacles. The neighbour, who took 
care of mail, watered the plants and fed the 
pets, heard about it as people explained the 
reason for their absence.
DURING THE FEAST 
  Do you know that it was very encouraging 
to see the brethren keeping the feast? There 
were seniors, the physically challenged, 
some with walking canes or wheelchairs 
and yet everyone in spite of the pains and 
sufferings were smiling, welcoming and 
greeting everyone a ‘happy Feast.’ Brethren 
around the world witness people embracing 
and hugging, extending and shaking hands, 
encouraging and comforting one another 
with His promise, the coming Kingdom 
of God (1 Thessalonians 4:18). People 
meeting people they have prayed about; 
people meeting people who they sent a card 
to or received a card from before; and other 
moments of being together in different 
ways as the brethren learned to help carry 
one another’s burden. 
  People around us also witnessed the joy 
and happiness of brethren radiating daily 

as they were witnessing a foretaste of the 
coming Kingdom of God, a time when 
there will be peace and harmony among 
people of different races. Included here are 
guests and visitors, family members and 
friends, who attended with the brethren 
during the Feast as they heard sermons 
preached every day. 
  The brochures, literature and magazines 
made available at the information table also 
help in preaching the gospel to guests and 
visitors. Some members take some of their 
literature to share with people they meet 
during the feast.
  The joy and happiness that radiates from 
God’s people are beautiful to behold during 
the feast - the fellowshipping, the sharing, 
the eating together and the rejoicing before 
God as He commanded.
AFTER THE FEAST 
  For the children, returning back to school 
is a challenge. It is amazing how well they 
are able to cope with assignments and 
homework. It is God’s help and blessing to 
His people and their children if we keep the 
feast. In some instances children are asked 
to share their feast experiences - a time 
when children do their part, sharing what 
they learned during the Feast.
  At work, “How was your vacation?” is a 
common question from co-workers about 
your being absent for awhile. Brethren 
share brief information about the Feast: 
its meaning, the purpose and the activities 
– that it was observed around the world.
  Receiving letters or notes of appreciation 
from hotel administration and staff of how 
different God’s people were is a wonderful 
proof that the Church was able by example 
to preach the gospel to them.   God’s people 

OUR KEEPING THE FEAST HELPS PREACH THE GOSPEL

  “You are the light of the world. A town put on a hill may be seen by all. 
And a burning light is not put under a vessel, but on its table; so that its 
rays may be shining on all who are in the house. Even so let your light be 
shining before men, so that they may see your good works and give glory 
to your Father in heaven” 

(Matthew 5:14-16 Bible in Basic English).

  The moon’s bright light re!ecting upon an arctic 
aurora display. At right is northern hemisphere fall 

foliage resplendent at Feast time. 
Google images.com

 Continued on page 14
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are instructed to be ‘lights’ of the gospel 
message - the gospel about the coming 
Kingdom of God to this world. And in 2008 
we had another successful year of ful•lling 
that mandate as people kept the Feast and 
left an example and witness about God’s 
coming Kingdom.  
  ‘Feast fever’ lingers among us. So, let 
us prepare and be ready again to keep the 
Feast of Tabernacles in the year ahead. For 
in that way we are by example preaching 
the gospel until its ful•llment when Christ 
returns to rule this earth with His Saints. 
                                                         
                     Sixto Yap   Toronto 

(The following excerpts are from last year’s 
article by Michael Blackwell in the 
2008 Festival Planning Brochure. 

They provide timely reminders for making 
a date to keep the 2009 Feast).

Feasting and the Festival Tithe

Here’s how to plan the use of your Festival 
tithe to rejoice before God and learn to 

fear Him always.
  
  Part of planning for the Feast is to have 
a •nancial plan that ensures you have the 
suf•cient money to keep the Feast. God has 
taken care of that •nancial plan with a law 
that insures we have money. He tells us, 
“You shall truly tithe all your increase….
year by year. And you shall eat before 
the Lord your God in the place where 
He chooses to make His name abide….
that you may learn to fear the Lord your 
God always” (Deuteronomy 14:22-23). 

Faithfully Save
  The Festival Tithe, or second tithe, is to 
be kept year by year to enable us to keep 
all the feasts of God. God commands us 
to rejoice before Him-and gives us 10 
per-cent of our annual income to insure 
that we can do so. While we use this tithe 
for all of the Holy Days, the bulk of it 
will be used for the Feast of Tabernacles. 

As we save it we will be anticipating 
the coming festivals in a positive way. 
Make a Plan
 The next step is to set up a plan 
(budget) for how we will spend our 
second tithe. (Don’t forget you will use 
part of it between now and the Feast 
of Tabernacles for other Holy Days.)
When we consider which Feast site we 
plan to attend, we need to “count the 
cost.”  So plan ahead, faithfully save your 
second tithe and have a wonderful and 
rewarding 2009 Feast of Tabernacles!

(For retirees not actually tithing as one can 
when employed, it is vital to carefully set 
aside a monthly savings toward the next 
Festival of Tabernacles. Beginning to do 
this straight after each Feast is a good plan).  
                                                                    
                                                              
                                                                    
                                                                    
                              UNC

  Light shining through onto a forest road symbolizes the light of a Christian showing the ‘Way of God.’ 
Google images.com

Feast - continued from page 14
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    The “Charter of Human Rights and 
Freedoms” found in the “Revised Statutes of 
Quebec” de•nes “Fundamental Freedoms” 
as follows: “Every person is the possessor 
of the fundamental freedoms, including 
freedom of conscience, freedom of religion, 
freedom of opinion, freedom of expression, 
freedom of peaceful assembly and freedom 
of association.” This article of law 
guarantees each individual in the province of 
Quebec the possession of these fundamental 
freedoms. The governments of Canada 
and the United States likewise guarantee 
their citizens fundamental freedoms.
  For God’s Church, the Bible, God’s Law 
Book, also addresses freedom. Jesus Christ 
stated, “Therefore if the Son shall make you 
free, you shall be free indeed” (John 8:36).  
How are we to interpret this freedom?  Many 
Christian churches today use Scriptures 
such as this one to argue that Christ came 
to do away with God’s Law, thus making 
us free of God’s Commandments. It is 
an interesting twist how human nature 
thinks it is ‘truly free’ when released from 
obeying law. Let’s take a look at how our 
western society views man-made laws.
Man’s De•nitions and Views of Law
  The following is the basic de•nition 
of “LAW” from the encyclopaedia 
The New Book of Knowledge.

“Laws are rules that de•ne people’s 
rights and responsibilities toward 

society. Laws are agreed on by 
society and made of•cial by 
governments. Some persons look on 
laws with fear, hatred, or annoyance. 
Laws seem to limit a person’s 
freedom to do many things he would 
like to do. Though laws may prevent 
us from doing things we wish to do 
at the moment, laws also stop others 
from acting on wishes that might 
harm us. Laws make everyone’s life 
safer and more pleasant.  Without 
laws we could not hold on to our 
property.  We could not go to bed 
at night expecting to wake up in the 
morning and •nd we had not been 
robbed.  No stores in which we buy 
food, clothes, and other necessities 
could stay open and sell to us.  Our 
banks would not be safe places for 
our money. Social life would be 
impossible without laws to control 
the way people treat each other.  
It is not the laws that should be 
feared, but the trouble that comes 
to everyone when laws are broken.  
Once a citizen understands this, he 
will lose his fear or hatred of law.  
Understanding the need for good 
laws and the evil results of breaking 
laws is the •rst requirement of 
good citizenship and government.”

  My law professor at Concordia University, 
Martin Franklin, coauthored a book with his 
brother titled “Introduction to Quebec Law.” 
In it he asks and answers the following: 

“How can law be de•ned? … In 
a broader sense, law includes a 
body of standards and rules, both 
written and unwritten, that governs 
the conduct and relationships of 
citizens and between the citizens 
and the state. In a philosophical 
sense, law may be considered as 
an ideal – as justice, as morality, 
and as universal, unchanging 
principles of conduct. Our Western 
democratic system provides 
freedom to individuals to act 
as they wish, except when such 
conduct is prohibited by law.”

  On April 28th 1988 in a speech to the 
British “Centre for Policy Studies,” 
then Prime Minister Margaret Thatcher 
made the following public statement: 

“The third thing I believed in 
passionately was the human 
being’s fundamental right 
to liberty, and that liberty 
would only work under a rule 
of law because it is the order 
of the law which enables 
freedom to work. That really 
is what we fundamentally 
believe. We believe that 

  We in North America love our freedoms. 
We want to be free to enjoy our homes, 
our local parks, our local sports centre and 
our public libraries. Our freedoms extend 
to the enjoyment of the innumerable lakes 
and rivers, the enormous provincial, state 
or national parks and most everything we 
can think of. We •ght for the freedom of 
the press and for freedom of expression 
believing that we ought to be able to 
write freely, speak freely and act freely. 
We pride ourselves for the freedoms we 
enjoy and we fear the scenario of George 
Orwell’s novel “1984” where Big Brother 
watches and controls all aspects of society. 
We like our freedoms so much that we are 
willing to •ght overseas for freedom from 
terrorist activities. Strangely our human 
nature struggles to be free of law. Yet our 
individual freedoms are so important to 
us that we formed laws maintaining the 
right of each citizen to possess freedoms.

THE LAW OF FREEDOM – A Great Blessing. 

                               Continued on page 16
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each individual has that 
right to liberty but you can 
only accept that liberty if 
you accept the rule of law.”

  Even without God’s revelation, man can 
understand the purpose for law and what it 
attempts to achieve.  Our western society 
grants individuals the freedom to act as 
they wish, but at the same time laws have 
been established to prevent infringement 
on our neighbour’s freedom. Margaret 
Thatcher (Prime Minister of Britain from 
1979 to 1990), speaking for the British 
people, stated in no uncertain terms the 
importance of adhering to the “rule of 
law,” The “Iron Lady” (so nicknamed for 
her de•ant opposition to the Soviet Union 
and her tough talking rhetoric amongst 
other things), ardently believed that laws 
defend and maintain freedom. When I 
•rst heard her state this to a TV reporter, I 
could not help but wonder how those who 
say God’s Law has been done away could 
argue around this public statement made 
by a prominent and well respected leader.  
Man’s law parallels the Bible. 
 In the book “Introduction to Quebec 
Law” the authors list four sources from 
which Quebec law is derived.  They are: 

1. LEGISLATION (legislate – to 
make or enact laws) 

2. JURISPRUDENCE (court case 
judgments)

3. DOCTRINE (published works or 
teachings of legal experts)

4. CUSTOM and USAGE (long 
established practice)  

 How do these sources compare 
with the sources of Law in God’s 
Word, the Bible? Let’s compare:

1. The Bible provides us with 
LEGISLATION. God makes 
and enacts laws such as the Ten 
Commandments.

2. The Bible provides us with 
JURISPRUDENCE. God’s 
Word is replete with cases where 
God declared judgment over 
individuals or nations for their 
sins.

3. The Bible provides us with 
DOCTRINE. God’s Word 
contains numerous teachings 
from the prophets, apostles and 
Christ Himself.

4. The Bible provides us with 
CUSTOM AND USAGE. 

  The Bible records established

practices by God’s servants and Christ 
Himself.

Man Did Not Invent the Concept of 
Law. 
  Before Adam was created God established 
spiritual laws for mankind and He revealed 
them through His prophets and apostles, 
of which Jesus Christ is foremost. God 
is our Great Sovereign Ruler who alone 
possesses the authority to set spiritual laws 
of conduct, as I John 5:3 tells us “… His 
commandments are not burdensome.”
United Church of God fundamental 
beliefs mirror God’s intent. 
  God’s Church believes that God grants 
us freedom. But we also recognize that 
true freedom comes through obedience 
to the perfect Law of God. The following 
is from the Constitution of the United 
Church of God under Summary of 
Fundamental Belief 2.1.5 – Law and 
Sin (approved September 6, 1996):

  “We believe that sin is 
the transgression of the 
law. The law is spiritual, 
perfect, holy, just, and good. 
The law de•nes God’s love 
and is based upon the two 
great principles of love 
toward God and love toward 
neighbor, and is immutable 
and binding. The Ten 
Commandments are the ten 
points of God’s law of love. 
We believe that breaking any 
one point of the law brings 
upon a person the penalty 
of sin. We believe that this 
fundamental spiritual law 
reveals the only way to true 
life and the only possible 
way of happiness, peace and 
joy.  All unhappiness, misery, 
anguish and woe have come 
from transgressing God’s 
law (I John 3:4; Romans 
7:12-14; Romans 13:8-10; 
Matthew 22:37-40; Matthew 
5:17-19; I John 5:3; James 
2:10-11; Matthew 19:17-
19; Romans 2:5-9).”

God’s Law Is a Blessing.
  Despite man’s individual resistance to 
any type of law, he does realize rules are 
needed to govern other people’s conduct 
– crime, civil disobedience etc. Man’s 
unending lists of laws are inadequate 
and !awed, yet he believes by keeping 

them he can achieve personal freedom.
  God’s Book of Law contains all the 
fundamental information necessary 
for a godly way of life.  Obedience 
to God’s Law leads individuals and 
nations to know God, and brings peace 
and tranquility to the inner man, and 
between individuals. The resulting healthy 
environment gives everyone the freedom 
to live life to the fullest without fear.
  The apostle James explains 
God’s Law of Freedom this way: 

“But if you look 
closely into the 
perfect law that 
sets people free, 
and keep on paying 
attention to it and do 
not simply listen and 
then forget it, but put 
it into practice---you 
will be blessed by 
God in what you do” 

James 1:25

(Good News Bible) 

 Achille Vitale     

      Montreal 

 (Google image.com)

Law of Freedom from page 15
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  In the early 1990s, I was often involved in 
legal work. In particular, I was often asked 
by lawyers to get involved in divorce work, 
where I was required to establish values 
for certain types of property earned during 
the marriage, which would now be split 
between the spouses upon divorce. 
  There was one particular case that has 
stuck in my mind over the years, since it 
was such a hostile situation. The couple 
were divorcing after 38 years of marriage. 
Both spouses were in hospital with serious 
illnesses. The husband had a long history 
of heart disease, was suffering from angina, 
had had several strokes and coronary heart 
bypass surgery. His wife was in a different 
hospital with cancer. They were both now 
in their sixties.  They each had only a short 
time left to live. 
  During my conversations with the lawyer, 
he repeatedly reminded me to get ready to 
appear in court to defend my calculations. 
Finally, after hearing this warning a few 
times, I asked why should I expect to go 
to court, since I had worked on so many of 
these assignments before, and it had never 
brought me to a court appearance (and 
it would just add unnecessary •nancial 
expense to both parties). But the lawyer 
replied that the two people getting divorced 
essentially wanted to destroy each other, 
and if dragging me into court would in!ict 
pain on one side or the other (through the 
cross-examination), then it would likely 
occur (especially if I defended myself 

poorly, causing grief to my client). 
  I was rather amazed by this entire 
situation, at how far someone could be 
driven to hate another person, especially 
considering how once upon a time these 
two people were deeply in love with one 
another. And this transformation from love 
to hate progressed over a period of forty 
years. In addition, since they were both 
close to death, I could not help but think 
about the legacy each was going to leave 
behind, and to any children. For now, in 
their •nal moments of life on this earth, 
they still wanted to add a few more attacks 
and personal injuries to one another.
  With this story as a backdrop, a scripture 
that can provide some insight into the 
matter of love and hate is this one:  “If 
anyone says, I love God, and hates his 
brother, he is a liar. For if he does not love 
his brother whom he has seen, how can he 
love God whom he has not seen?” 1 John 
4:20  MKJV.
Or, as paraphrased by The Message: “If 
anyone boasts, “I love God,” and goes 
right on hating his brother or sister, 
thinking nothing of it, he is a liar. If he 
won’t love the person he can see, how can 
he love the God he can’t see?” 
  It is helpful to explore some of 
John’s comments in further detail, as 
these principles are very important for 
Christians.
IT IS HARD TO LOVE OR HATE 
SOMEONE UNLESS YOU HAVE 

KNOWN THEM
 In a sermon several years ago, a statistic 
was quoted that more than half of murders 
that occur in our society involve family 
members. Then there was this follow-
up comment, “We cannot hate someone 
unless we know them.” I had trouble 
understanding this latter statement, and 
I dwelt on it for several weeks. I did not 
make any real progress in assessing the 
validity of “not being able to hate someone 
unless I know them,” until I •nally sat 
down and I personally put together a “hate 
and anger” list. I brie!y compiled the 
names of persons who over the course of 
my lifetime, I was either angry with or who 
I had hated, not necessarily implying that I 
still felt the same way about them now. The 
names for my “hate and anger” list came 
easily. 
  However, what was very revealing was 
in looking at my list and seeing who was 
NOT on it. As an example, we would all 
agree that Adolf Hitler was an evil man. 
Because of Hitler and those allied with 
him, 60 million people died in World War 
II, and many people were tortured, lost 
homes, and suffered miserably. Most of 
us would immediately say Hitler should 
without question be on anyone’s “hate and 
anger” list, and even appear at the top. 
  However, ironically (after thinking about 
the matter more deeply), despite the bad 
things Hitler was responsible for, I still 
could not justify putting Adolf Hitler on 

HATING YOUR BROTHER – What Does Scripture Say?

Godly love is shown by how we treat one 
another, not by how “we claim” to love 

God.

Photo.com images
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my hate and anger list, for he was primarily 
a historical •gure to me. My views of Hitler 
tended to be more academic or intellectual 
rather than real. My feelings towards him 
were not even truly emotional— even 
though I could be appalled and disgusted at 
what he did. For example, he was not alive 
when I was alive. Even though my parents, 
growing up during the war, suffered in 
poverty because of him, I found that even 
this situation was too far removed from me 
- it was not personal enough. I also looked 
at other evil human •gures in history and I 
had a similar personal reaction. 
  When I looked back at my own life, I 
found that those I disliked or hated were 
in fact those who I personally knew or 
had encountered. They said something 
bad about me, did something bad to 
me, perhaps they just cut me off on the 
highway. In terms of magnitude, what they 
did to me was nothing compared to what 
Hitler had done to people, but emotionally, 
my attitude towards these people whom I 
knew, was much more severe. 
  I also noted that this principle also 
worked in reverse—you cannot really 
love someone unless you know them. We 
see so many people in the world who say 
they love God and Jesus Christ yet do not 
keep the commandments, and truly know 
nothing about God or His ways. And hence 
their Christianity also becomes super•cial 
and easy. We also sometimes see people in 
the media, including movie stars, who can 
become idolized and revered, including 
those who are long dead. But in reality, 
until we come to know these people 
personally, we can never truly love them.

GOD’S COMMAND IS TO LOVE 
– NOT HATE
1 John 4:7 “Beloved, let us love one another, 
for love is of God, and everyone who loves 
has been born of God, and knows God.”   
MKJV
  I recall encountering an individual who 
was in the church many years ago. He 
boasted about how he loved God and 
kept God’s commandments. But when I 
asked about how his wife was doing (for I 
would sometimes give her a ride to church 
services when he could not do it), he started 
calling her all sorts of names. They later 
divorced. When I asked about his former 
minister, he started calling him all sorts of 
names. This minister had put him out of 

the church at one time. When I mentioned 
another minister, he said that minister was 
going to burn in hell for what he taught on 
various things. I mentioned another one of 
his relatives, and then even a •fth person, 
and he proceeded to run them down too. In 
twenty minutes he ran down •ve people, 
and in an angry and hateful tone. Yet even 
after that time, he would still brag about 
how he loved God and Jesus Christ and kept 
the commandments. But he failed to make 
a connection between loving God and his 
own attitude towards other human beings. 
He was also one who drifted around from 
church to church, and proudly proclaimed, 
“No one can put me out of God’s church!” 
But I could not help but think that, with his 
attitude, he was out of the church already!
  In Matthew 25:35-45 Jesus made reference 
to the sheep and the goats, and said 
regarding the sheep: “I was hungry, thirsty, 
naked, sick, in prison, and you visited me.” 
And they didn’t know when they had done 
that personally for Him. Christ’s response 
was that if they did it to the brethren, they 
actually did it to Him. But the goats in this 
analogy were just focused on Christ alone 
(not anyone else). It is interesting to note 
that both the sheep and the goats (verse 
40 & 45) did not seem to understand the 
principle of doing to others as Christ said: 
“And the King shall answer and say to them, 
Truly I say to you, Inasmuch as you did it 
to one of the least of these My brothers, you 
have done it to Me” (Matthew 25:40).
  Using another example, Christ referred 
to those who beat their fellow servants 
(Matthew 24:49). In all my years in the 
church, I have never heard of a Christian 
physically beating another Christian (even 
though it is possible). Such beatings come 
from words, as we beat up on other people 
and attack their character. At the church 
level, unfortunately, we also see various 
fellowships take a similar approach in 
attacking those they do not feel are part of 
God’s Church.   
  I recall meeting two families at a recent 
Feast of Tabernacles who said that the 
primary reason they came over to the 
United Church of God, was because of the 
way their former church treated people 
in other churches. At least one of these 
families after leaving that church received 
a nasty letter from their leader, saying the 
family was now going to go through the 
great tribulation and lose salvation. Such 
treatment drove this family away even 

more.
  Even though doctrine is critical and very 
important, Christ said that people will know 
we are His disciples if we love one another 
(John 13:35). This is further explained by 
the apostle Paul in 1 Corinthians 13:13—
that the big precepts are faith, hope and 
love – with the biggest as love. Practicing 
love in certain situations however, still does 
mean and even requires that we rebuke 
people for their wrong behaviour when it 
becomes necessary. And it also does mean 
that we always strive to practice the truth. 

THE PEACE OF WESTPHALIA – A Case 
Study
  The former priest and monk, Martin 
Luther (1483-1546), in opposition to the 
Catholic Church, established differing 
doctrinal positions fostering the Protestant 
Reformation. These differing doctrinal 
positions helped lead to increasing friction 
and eventual warfare within the European 
Christian community. In the Thirty Years 
War from 1618-1648, Christians killed one 
another, including defenceless women and 
children. In this war between the Protestants 
and Catholics, some estimate that about 
1/3rd of the population of the Holy Roman 
Empire – some 7.5 million people out of 
the 21 million population died from this 
political and religious war and from the 
resulting famine and pestilence. Germany 
lost almost 2/3rds of its population in 
various parts of the country. And it took 
Germany almost 100 years, or 5 generations, 
to recover demographically. The war 
devastated its agriculture, commerce and 
industry. Ironically this war was centered in 
the geographical area labelled ‘holy’—the 
Holy Roman Empire. And these wars led 
to the empire’s eventual break-up. Neither 
side won a single thing of any signi•cance 
but just ended up looking bad. Finally, in 
1648, a treaty was established called “The 
Peace of Westphalia.” 
  One way of summarizing this treaty is that 
Europeans decided that from then on, they 
were now going to leave each other alone 
regarding a variety of matters, including 
religion. Actually this was over the differing 
views of Christianity. They realised they 
simply could not afford such devastating 
religious (Christian) wars anymore. 
  Unfortunately today, some people do not 
understand this principle. They think 

Hating Brother from page 17

     Continued over page 
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warring against (beating) other people and 
other churches is the way to go, using all 
sorts of excuses as justi•cation, and all in 
the name of Christianity.
  We should stand up for the truth, but 
there are proper ways to do it. When 
someone says they love God and keep 
the commandments, but run down other 
people, then something is wrong with 
their basic understanding, or application 
of Christianity. They may call themselves 
‘holy’ all they want, as was the case with 
those in the Holy Roman Empire, but the 
way one treats people is very revealing 
about their practice of Christianity. 

WE MUST LEARN TO LET GO OUR 
HATRED AND ANGER 
  This principle of letting go is implied by 1 
John 4:20: “If anyone says, I love God, and 
hates his brother, he is a liar. For if he does 
not love his brother whom he has seen, how 
can he love God whom he has not seen?” 
  Several years ago some senior staff where 
I was working decided to do something 
unethical (if not criminal), involving some 
•nancial activity. I gave them a chance to 
correct it, but they instead wanted me to 
help them cover it up. I took the matter 
higher up within the company, and instead I 
found myself out of a job (unemployed for 
a long time). I was angry, upset, resentful, 
hateful, and vengeful. 
  But I eventually had to come to terms with 
James 1:20: “For the wrath of man does 
not work out the righteousness of God.” 
The attitudes of wrath and righteousness 
are incompatible. I have never seen anyone 
who can have both attitudes co-existing at 
the same time. One of these attitudes has 
to go.
  Once I decided to diffuse the anger and 
the hate over this work situation, it still 
took me almost two years to get it down to 
almost nothing. However, I •nd that even 
now, if someone says something to me that 
somehow reminds me of that incident, I 
can still have some anger stirred up again. 
So it is not completely gone.
  Letting go does not mean we do not take 
any remedial action against an abuse or 
injustice. You should do what is necessary. 
In my case the wrong •nancial activity was 
eventually corrected due to my actions, 
even though I was out of a job. But I had to 
let go of the anger and negative emotions. 
God does say that vengeance belongs to 

Him (Deuteronomy 32:35, Hebrews 10:30). 
If anything needs to be addressed beyond 
your control, He will do it. Interestingly, 
God repeats this warning against taking 
vengeance more than once, indicating He 
does not want us to be caught up in it.
  I suspect that what happened in that hostile 
divorce I referred to earlier, is that both 
spouses stopped forgiving and forgetting, 
they were now keeping score, they were 
not letting go. The anger and hatred just 
built up instead, until they wanted to 
destroy one another. They were now both 
physically sick and on their deathbed, but 
this was not going to stop them.
  If you do not let go, then you can go down 
a certain path and it can reach a certain point 
where you can no longer pull yourself out. 
You should be afraid to take that path, for 
it becomes just too dangerous, spiritually. 
We have seen nice people in the church 
who got angry about something and then 
were never able to break free from it. We 
should not be so arrogant as to think that 
we can !irt with such attitudes and not get 
hurt by them. Some people who opposed 
the doctrinal changes in our former 
association for example, who did not agree 
with the new beliefs but wanted to keep 
the commandments etc, got spiritually 
killed anyway, stewing over things and not 
attending anywhere. The anger, perhaps 
more than the doctrinal changes, is what 
got to them.  
  Letting go can involve taking a loss. In 
Shakespeare’s play, “The Merchant of 
Venice,” one of the characters, Shylock, 
wanted his ‘pound of !esh’, but ultimately 
lost everything. One of the things I have 
seen over the years is people who wanted 
their ‘pound of !esh’— maybe they were 
offended by some situation in the church, 
whether real or imagined, but they wanted 
their ‘pound of !esh.’ They wanted some 
form of compensation, when instead 
it would have been best for everyone 
to just let things go. And even if you do 
give them some form of compensation or 
apology, they invariably will still carry a 
chip on their shoulder. And it will become 
a problem again the next time an offense 
happens. For some people, it is as though 
they want the offender cruci•ed before they 
will ever be content. Such people claim to 
have love, but are not willing to let go. 
Some unfortunately think that not •ghting 
back (letting go) is a sign of weakness or 

an admission that the charge is true, when 
it is not that at all.
  
  To aptly summarize this point about letting 
go, a good quote is from the former United 
States president Richard Nixon, who had 
developed many enemies in his political 
career. He said, 

  “There will be those who hate you. But 
don’t hate them. If you do, then they’ve won 
and you have destroyed yourself.” 

  If you continue to have hate, anger, 
resentment and vengefulness, then you 
will eventually destroy yourself spiritually. 
Another way of stating what Nixon said, is 
that although hate and the associated anger 
is inevitable in our world, let other people 
do the hating, not you. Don’t let yourself 
get dragged down by it.
So take to heart this verse from the apostle 
John: 

  “If anyone says, I love God, and hates 
his brother, he is a liar (you have to let go 
of the hatred). For if he does not love his 
brother whom he has seen, (you cannot 
really love someone unless you know 
them, as brought out by the word seen) 
how can he love God whom he has not 
seen? (God assesses our love through the 
evidence of how we treat other people).
  

  The real test is how we treat and love 
other people. Christ said that people will 
know that we are His disciples if we love 
one another. God is saying He measures us 
in large part by how we treat other people, 
not by how many words we might say of 
how much we love God. 

  This does not mean we condone or fail 
to rebuke sinners if they continue to sin. 
However, it is how we react to the stresses 
and strains of people and brethren in our 
life that will provide the spiritual fruits for 
our Christian judgment. 
       
        

                       Nino Boezio 
          
                      
                          Toronto 
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  WINTER FAMILY WEEKEND, LOUISVILLE,  KENTUCKY  

  Freezing rain, stopped traf•c, and violent 
winds weren’t enough to keep almost 
2,000 people away from this year’s Winter 
Family Weekend. Hailing from around 
Nth. America, and from France, members 
of God’s church congregated at the Galt 
House Hotel and Suites to participate in all 
that Louisville had to offer.
  Basketball, volleyball and speedaway 
teams played for bragging rights while 
their fans cheered from the stands. This 
year, Old School once again walked away 
as the reigning champs of basketball after 
a close game with Chattanooga.
  After exciting days, evenings were 
•lled with activities such as the Novelty 
Olympics, Family Fun Fair, and Jam 

Session that kept young and old alike 
happily awake. A four-hour writing 
workshop was offered this year with pre-
selected candidates who showed interest in 
writing for church publications.
  All seminars were built around the theme, 
“Called to Lead,” a topic that is important 
for all Christians today. Inspiring special 
music was enjoyed by the 1,579 who 
attended Sabbath services. The sermon, 
given by Richard Thompson, spoke of 
following Christ, the greatest leader who 
has ever lived. Keeping our eyes on Christ 
keeps us stable when the world around us 
is in turmoil.
  Although the activities were great, and 
the accommodations were the best yet, it 

was the fellowship that really made the 
weekend a success!
  While the world is waiting for the mythical 
Santa Claus, the Louisville Winter Family 
Weekend continues to be a great way to 
separate ourselves from the world and 
bring brethren together.
                                                                    

                 Veronica Del•no

                      Montreal 

  Pictured below are the Dance brothers performing at the jam session. 
At the right Veronica is pictured with friends, Rebecca Kreuger in the middle, 

and Rachel Rodriguez at far right.  

  A basketball game in progress during the Family Weekend 
activities. Pictured at right is the accommodation venue.
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   552 copies of The Good News magazine have been placed in 
professional reception areas since January 2008. 
  In Western Canada this includes Calgary, Alberta, Optometrists 
and Dentists. 

  In the Maritimes, magazines have been placed in Doctors, 
Dentists, Chiropractors, Veterinarians and Optometrists waiting 
rooms. 
  The locations covered have ranged from Dartmouth in Nova 
Scotia, to Fredericton, St. Louis de Kent, Moncton, Dieppe, 
Riverview, Shediac, and Sackville in New Brunswick.  
  
  Please pray for further success in the Gospel witness that both 
clients and workers at these businesses might respond to the 
magazine. 
                                               
                             Lynn Marshall – Ottawa                                
     
 

GOOD NEWS WAITING ROOM SUBSCRIPTIONS – update

  A seminar on Church & Charity 
Law might not be the preferred way 
for most of us to spend a full working 
day, but for •ve employees of the 
Church’s National Of•ce, the annual 
seminar by Carters Professional 
Corporation held in Toronto, 
Ontario on November 6, 2008 was a 
very necessary way to stay updated. 
About six hundred gathered in the 
Young-Nak Korean Presbyterian 
Church to hear presentations from 
a team of lawyers from Carters, 
along with several guest speakers, 
including a senior of•cial from the 
Canada Revenue Agency,   
  Topics included “Charity, Business 
& Pro•t”, an explanation of the extent 
to which charities may engage in 
business activities; “New Thoughts 
on Child Protection Policies”, 
guidelines on protecting children 
from abuse during church activities, 

and “When Bad Things Happen to 
Good Charities”, advice on how 
to avoid and respond to criminal 
activity. Other presentations focused 
on the value of incorporation for a 
charity, insurance information, and 
the impact of GST on charities. 
  As an incentive to bring the 
attendees back promptly from their 
coffee and lunch breaks, presenter 
Terence Carter told a series of his 
‘lawyer jokes’. An example: 

“A doctor at a cocktail party, 
irritated by having to give some 
medical advice to a fellow guest, 
remarked to a lawyer, “How do you 
stop this annoying habit of people 
trying to get professional advice?” 
“Send him a bill”, responded the 
lawyer, “that should get the point 
across”. The doctor thought that a 
good idea, and next morning billed 
his fellow guest $50. The same 

afternoon, he received a bill for 
$100 from the lawyer!” 
  The complexities of modern 
society have tended to make unpaid 
civil servants of us all, and we in 
the Church of God may wish we 
could live in the refreshingly simple 
world of the •rst century when 
Christ’s apostles could simply go 
out to preach the gospel and forget 
all about form •lling. But this is the 
twenty-•rst century, and in order to 
stay on the right side of government 
regulations, we may be attending 
these seminars for quite some time 
to come.   

                                                      
 Kevin Ford

   Toronto National of•ce 

    

CARTERS LAW SEMINAR
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  Eustace Ellis (Jamaica), and Deznah 
Patricia Ellis (Toronto), are pleased to 
announce their wedding which took place 
on Sunday, October 5, 2008 in Toronto, 
Canada. 
  Kandirra Wilson, daughter of the bride, 
was the maid of honour, and Robert 
Bethune, cousin of the groom, was the 
best man. 
  The ceremony was performed by Mr. 
Anthony Wasilkoff, pastor of the Toronto 
congregation. The couple now reside in 
Toronto.

TORONTO WEDDING

  The United Church of God in Edmonton was delighted in the blessing of seven little children after the Feast. This is the largest number 
we have had to be blessed, following Jesus’ example in scripture. The babies were perfect in their behaviour and the whole congregation 
felt involved in this tradition.
  All the adults feel some responsibility towards our children and in that, we are all blessed. Mr. Robert Berendt, the pastor, gave a 
sermonette about the precious life of children and the blessing followed.
  The ministers giving the blessing were Robert Berendt, Richard Berendt and Daniel Berendt. The babies receiving the blessings were 
Joel Davis, Sophia Lenkenhoff, Joshua Eckert, Kasandra Isaac, Isabella Ropson, Matthew Ropson, and Sidnee Diakun. 
  The whole church stayed for a lively and enjoyable coffee Klatch after the services.                 Fern Berendt

EDMONTON BLESSING OF CHILDREN
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OBITUARY – Jean PURDEY, Regina, SK

  Jean Bernice Purdey died November 12, 2008, in Regina, Saskatchewan. Her 
funeral service was performed by Regina UCG church elder, Lloyd Teetaert. Jean 
was born in Weyburn, SK in 1925 and lived a full 83 years. She met her husband 
Arthur in Moosomin, SK where they lived for many years and raised their four 
children. After Arthur’s death Jean moved into Benson Manor in Regina. She 
will be remembered with great fondness by all who were blessed to know her. 
                                                                             
                                                                                       Lloyd Teetaert - Regina   

BIRTH ANNOUNCEMENT

  Owen and Susan Davis, of the Edmonton, Alberta UCG congregation, are pleased to 
announce the birth of their son, Joel Parker. Joel was born July 15 2008, weighing 6 lbs. 
13 oz. 
  His sisters Ashley, Natasha, and Kaitlyn are thrilled to have a little brother. 
         
                                                                                     Owen and Susan Davis

   

  On Saturday evening December 6th, some 
forty Saskatchewan brethren gathered 
at the home of Boyd and Donna Yahn to 
enjoy the potluck fondue dinner which has 
become an annual event. The tables were 
laden with food. There were veggie trays, 
tacos, and crackers with dip. The fondue 
tables held Northern Pike (Jack Fish), 

chicken and beef, along with mushrooms, 
cheese, and onion rings. There was 
batter to dip the morsels for cooking, as the 
cheese must be well coated in batter or it 
melts into a sorry puddle in the bottom of 
the fondue pot! Desserts of fruit, squares 
and dainties followed the main course. 
  Those who wanted to work off a few 

calories played ping-pong downstairs, 
and though the weather was snowy, cold 
and blustery outdoors there was much 
laughter and warm fellowship indoors. 
                                                                    
      Adeline Sanoy – Saskatchewan 

ANNUAL FONDUE EVENING – NORTH BATTLEFORD, SASKATCHEWAN

In the background Bob Korneluk and Michael Duhan visit, while 
Dorothy Kostyna, Fred Duhan and Boyd Yahn 

prepare the meal. Boyd and Donna Yahn
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     Reflections
  Since the United Church of God – Canada 
began over 13 years ago a lot of changes 
have taken place, from of•ce space to 
staf•ng to equipment and everything in 
between. Like the parable of the mustard 
seed (Matthew 15:31-32), there has been 
much growth over the years.
 
 Our •rst of•cial of•ce was about 500 
square feet subleased on the 7th !oor at 
1243 Islington Avenue in Toronto. We 
were there less than one year after we set 
up the of•ce in 1995. We then went down 
one !oor and up to about 2,500 square 
feet of leased of•ce space in the same 
building. Five years later, we moved once 
again, this time to our current premises in 
Halton Hills, northwest of Toronto. This is 
the eighth year at our current location. The 
primary reason for the last move was cost 
savings.
  
  The main reason for the initial move in 
1996 was space. Or, more accurately, it 
was the lack of space. We were growing 
as an organization. It wasn’t just a lack of 
workspace that was cause for concern. It 
was also the lack of storage space. Boxes 
of •les and literature were accumulating 
everywhere. Even though the move was a 
small one, it still took quite some time. 
    The new space was a welcome change. 

We had more (and larger) of•ces, a larger 
reception area, a small kitchen, a boardroom 
and a large mail processing area. We were 
able to handle all the incoming literature, 
including eventually handling over 100 
boxes of each issue of The Good News 
magazine,
  
  Getting those boxes of magazines up to 
the of•ce proved challenging at times. 
Parking around the building was tight and 
if there were vehicles parked improperly, 
or if the delivery truck was too large, we 
would have to unload the boxes on the 
street and then bring them up to the of•ce. 
It was an interesting process, especially if 
the weather was inclement. Most times, 
however, we were able to use the loading 
dock at the building which made the 
delivery process much easier.
  
  We have always had a skeletal staff to do 
the work for all of Canada. The last time 
we hired a full-time employee was about 
10 years ago. Since then we have added 
three part-time employees and we’ve 
had two volunteers. Our current of•ce 
staff consists of four full-time and three 
part-time employees, and one volunteer. 
All the staff members are involved to 
one degree or another with our database, 
which includes the 17,000 subscribers to 

The Good News, requests for booklets and 
World News and Prophecy, the Bible Study 
Course, and donors and co-workers. They 
are also involved with over 22,000 pieces 
of mail we receive annually, and more than 
220,000 items of annual outgoing mail. 
  
  Our •rst mailing “machine” was a small 
piece of equipment that had to be hand-
fed each envelope and the amount of 
postage had to be entered manually. With 
our increasing mail volumes, it soon 
became apparent a larger, more ef•cient 
machine was needed. Our newest machine 
has a much higher capacity and is more 
automated than before. In addition to the 
mailing machine we also employ a folder/
inserter for letters, and a multi-function 
copier that copies, prints, scans, and faxes. 
The copier is set up so staff in the main 
of•ce can send documents to be printed 
right from their computer.  
    Calendar year 2008 was a record one in 
many respects. It was a year of changes, and 
it looks like more changes will be coming 
in the next several years. 
      
      The mustard tree is still growing.
                                                              
                      Edwin van Pelt
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